
THE UNAPPROVED MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF RAVENSTHORPE
Held on Wednesday 25th April 2012 at 8.00pm in the Village Hall

1.     OPENING PROCEDURES

1.1    APOLOGIES: S Pasley-Tyler, T Foss
1.2    PRESENT: Councillor S Holt, chairman of Ravensthorpe Parish Council was in the chair, 8 Parish Councillors, C Boardman (County Councillor), and 7 members of the public.

The chairman welcomed everyone 

1.3  The MINUTES OF THE Annual Parish Meeting – held on Wednesday 13th April 2011 
were agreed and signed as correct by the chairman.
2.   MATTERS ARISING – None
     To enable PC Glynn Lewis to get away it was agreed to invite him to give his report first.

3.  POLICE REPORT – PC Glynn Lewis reported the following: 

Force wide we recorded a total of 49,581 crimes, an increase of 426 or 1% on the previous year. The Daventry sector saw a proportionately higher increase of 6% to 4432 from 4173 although this still accounts for less than 9% of the force total. If you take out the over 2112 crimes in  Daventry Town itself, then the large rural area accounts for a relatively small proportion.

The Ravensthorpe Ward which includes East Haddon, Teeton, Holdenby, Coton as well as Ravensthorpe recorded 40 crimes for the 12 months ending March 31st compared to 26 the previous year.
Crimes that I can report for Ravensthorpe itself are as follows:

23/4/11  Paint poured on car bonnet in Bettycroft

24/4/11  Theft of heating oil house on Teeton Rd

6/5/11    Theft from motor vehicle parked at reservoir (laptop etc).

29/5/11  Att theft of older Daihatsu 4x4 in Coton.

23/6/11  Theft of metal from Torquemeters

3/7/11    Residents car scratched in Chequers lane

4/10/11   Theft of chain saw etc from house in High St

29/11/11  Delivery driver has van stolen while making drop at Torquemeters

2/1/12    Attempt theft at Torquemeters-fence damaged

22/1/12   Burglary at Post Office

16/3/12   Older Land Rover stolen from Coton Mill

28/3/12   Number plates taken from car at Ravensthorpe garage.

Anti-Social Behaviour

A slight increase in reports from 25 last year to 28 this. These are under the headings Environmental 9, Nuisance 13 and Personal (neighbour complaints) 6.

Rural Crime

Metal thefts are now an ACPO (Association of Chief Police Officers) item with a national drive to reduce the type of crime. You will no doubt have noticed a regular series of articles in the national newspapers reporting on a variety of parliamentary motions and changes in the law that will hopefully address this issue. 

In January 2012 we launched an operation under the title of Silver Fox which aims to reduce the amount of metal thefts across the county.  Since then we have stopped over 500 ‘white vans’. Of the first 80 stopped, 20 were seized as used in crime. 

General News
In line with all public bodies, the force has seen significant reductions in funding from central government. This has been a challenging time for management and will continue to be so over the next two years. 

The SCT (Safer Community Team) of which I am part, that covers  Ravensthorpe is still based in Brixworth and will maintain its’ current numbers for the foreseeable future. 

The Force focus over the next year is aimed at tackling and reducing incidents of violence. This will include domestic related crimes, probably the greatest percentage of all 999 calls of this type. NCC has donated funds to specifically help in this regard.

On a personal note, I am retiring from the Force at the end of June. I’d like to thank everyone in the community who have given me their help and support over many years.

The Chairman thanked Glynn

4. PARISH COUNCIL – The chairman said that the parish council continued to do its best to represent the views of the villagers.  He thanked Brenda Ball who is standing down as a parish councillor after four years.  There will not be an election but David Herbert will be replacing Brenda in May.  The chairman thanked John Mott the editor of the PCC Village magazine for 11 years he has stood down.  He wished Viv Rees the new editor all the best and thanked her for taking on the job.
5. PARISH ACCOUNTS AND EXPENDITURE – copies of the accounts were made available to the meeting.  J Jones went through the accounts advising that the only abnormal spend was for tree felling.
6. PLANNING REPORT – M Worthington reported that the Parish Council has progressed 13 planning applications over the past year.  It had also been closely following the progress of Windfarm and Wind Turbine applications locally.  The Governments’ proposed changes to planning legislation has caused much concern countrywide.  The Parish Council has been monitoring closely the issue of Neighbourhood Plans.  To produce a Neighbourhood Plan is a very costly exercise and Daventry District Council is currently not releasing any money for Parish Councils to conduct their own Neighbourhood Plans.  It is felt that for smaller villages and those not potentially vulnerable to major planning applications these Plans are not so critical.  The Parish Council has discussed these issues and is considering the benefits of updating our Village Design Statement.

7. PLAYING FIELD/ERIC HICKMAN MEMORIAL FUND – report unavailable
8. VILLAGE HALL REPORT – R Spring on behalf of Trevor Foss reported the following:
 We have achieved so much in the past twelve months it is a job to know where to start. So first I want to say a huge thank-you to my committee who have all worked so hard throughout the year. Sue Clutterbuck and Karen Eagles both stood down during the year and so we do need to replace them.  
We now have a village Hall to be very proud of.  We did have a few teething issues such as the stage end flooring and main door locking. The increasing bookings shows it is now fit for purpose and will serve the village for many years to come. Hall bookings now generate a good income above running costs and I for one hope we can soon scale down our fund raising efforts and return more to a management committee.

Since the main hall refurbishment we have continued to fund raise and I am pleased to say that the stage two kitchen work is now planned for completion in August when we will shut the hall for two weeks to allow this to go ahead. This work will see some new addition to the kitchen units along with new work tops and wall tiles. We are putting in new sinks along with an instant hot water system plus replacing the old cooker. These changes and new equipment will make the kitchen area a really good facility to both prepare and to cook food if required.

So a quick recap of the year. 
We reopened in September with Mrs Joan Tice doing the honours for us in officially declaring the Hall open once again.

We held a very enjoyable Safari Supper in October and thanks to John Gill from Barclaycard for match funding £750 of the proceeds.
We held a fashion Show in November.

Colin Mold held a Bingo night for us and we once again put on a party for the village children in December.

In March Mrs Beryl Mott along with the committee raised around £600 with the second Serendipity shopping experience 

The very successful lunches continue to provide not only good food but also a social couple of hours for all who come along. These will continue we hope please watch out for the dates and come along if you have not already

Thanks in advance also to the Parish Council for their £1,000 donation.Plus we have received a second donation this time of £500 from the Maud Elkington Fund.

 This summer we plan to provide teas for the Yellow Book gardens open day and attend Hollowell Steam Rally which we hope will raise further funds

If we get enough of a response we plan to hold a street party on June 2nd to celebrate the Queens Diamond Jubilee and the centenary of the Village Hall. Again thanks to the PC for their donation towards this event

We are looking into holding a murder mystery plus dinner evening in the autumn so watch out for details on this.

 I estimate will have raised and spent close to £100,000 refurbishing our Village Hall. This could not have been achieved without the sterling work of my committee and the support of so many people and organisations both in the village and from outside. 

Last but not least a word of thanks to Ann Moss who keeps the Hall clean and tidy, not and easy job given how well used the hall has become.

Comments were made about the acoustics in the hall.  C Boardman advsed that Welford had had a similar problem and a special coat of paint on the ceiling rectified it.

Roger and Trevor were thanked by the chairman.

9. CRABTREE PIT POCKET PARK – Cliff Giles reported:-
The Pocket Park continues to flourish with the help of numerous volunteers. 

The mowing took place last September and although the hire firm let us down with a mower, John Matts was able to borrow a mower that at least cut the grass to the extent that volunteers were able to rake the grass off on the following Saturday. The hire company were very apologetic (following a stiff letter to head office) and have offered the free hire of the machine next Autumn, so at least there will be a saving to the Parish Council budget in the coming year. 

Coppicing took place in January when once again the chain sawing skills of Glyn Lewis were much appreciated, as were the volunteers who helped haul the wood away.

Last year more bluebells were planted and although they have grown well, unfortunately either rabbits or deer appear to regard them as a delicacy not to be missed. There remains about £40 in the Parish Council coffers from the Lottery Fund grant and it was intended to buy more bluebells with this money, but it seems wise that an alternative should be invested in in the near future.

Last year the WI organised a teddy bear hunt in the Park and it was good to know that the park was being enjoyed by the children as well as their parents, some of whom, I believe, had not been to the Park before. The event is to be repeated this summer and it is to be hoped that perhaps others may find a use for the Park for other events.

I have already mentioned John Matts with regard to the mower but I would also like to take this opportunity to thank him for the other work he has organised at the park with regard to the gates, etc. As well as Glyn and Margaret Lewis, I would especially like to thank Alan Mold for mowing the paths so regularly and also Roger Spring for helping maintain the pond and keeping an ever-watchful eye on the whole thing. Lastly I thank all who come and help when the call for volunteers is made. Without them the Pocket Park would soon become a wilderness.  The chairman thanked Cliff for all his hard work.
10.  FOOTPATH WARDEN – this was read to the meeting in the absence of Mo Cobbe
          I have walked all the footpaths and the bridleway in the Ravensthorpe Parish recently and   

          comment as follows:
          The paths are generally adequately marked and none are obstructed at present, however,  

          some may disappear from view as crops grow and I will keep an eye on these and take any

          necessary action to resolve issues.  

          A couple of paths are in need of additional/replacement way markers and I will do this work 
          as and when the weather improves. Unfortunately the new way markers

         (with the yellow arrow), fade more quickly than the old, black ones so need replacing more

         frequently.
         I have not taken any further action in respect of improving signage at the junction of the 
         Coton/West Haddon paths (referred to in last year’s report) because I have concluded that it

         is only necessary if the path across the field towards Coton is not clearly evident through the

         crops and of late it has been so I will monitor this.

         I am always open to suggestions/complaints about the level of signage etc.

11. NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH SCHEME – As presented by Mr Ian Baverstock
   This last year we had the famous cannabis factory and the very sad break in to the Post  

   Office, other than that a fairly uneventful year.

          One target I set myself was to get every dwelling to display a Neighbourhood watch sticker,

          I have not had complete success but would like to get all households to display one as it

          gives a stronger impression to any stranger who has less than good intentions.

          I continue to distribute Police information emails to anyone in the village who gives me their  

          email address; I get an occasional bit of feedback from people.

The police are very good a keeping me up to date both by email from a central source and locally with Glyn dropping by.

           I also try to keep my section of the village website up to date.

Ian was thanked by the chairman.
12.  RAVENSTHORPE UNITED CHARITIES – Mrs Shirley Blakelot
           Accounts for the year ending 31.1.12  Income £1534.96  - rent and interest. Expenditure 
           £1730 – Christmas Distribution (£1710.00)  Closing Balance £2863.22

Mrs Blakelot told the meeting that she is still looking for someone to take over as chairman.

13.   REPORT FROM OUR COUNTY COUNCILLOR – Councillor Boardman

Councillor Boardman said that she was impressed with the village for being resilient and getting on with things.  The County Council has had a tough year financially.  The fall out in villages has affected been bus services and library services.  She advised the parish council to respond to all NCC consultations. To make savings Northamptonshire has gone into partnership with Cambridgeshire for some services to make savings.  The Highways are carrying out some substantial road repairs in the area at the moment.  The County Council sought funding for PCSO’s for three years and sought further funding for a fourth year although he County Council is not responsible for funding the police from its’ budget £300,00 has been identified to support the police to give priority to domestic violence issues.  The Boundary Commission is seeking to reduce the number of County Councillors from 73 to 57.  The reduction in Daventry District being from 8 – 7.
The chairman thanked Councillor Boardman for her report and all the help she gives the parish council.

14.   QUESTION TIME/COMMENTS

The problems of speeding on the causeway were raised – ideas to slow drivers down were put forward.  This will be discussed at the next parish council meeting.  C Boardman asked the PC to write to her and she would look into it.

15.   NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANS

Parishes have been advised that they need to draw up Neighbourhood Plans to enable them to better respond to perceived threats of sustainable development going ahead.  As Ravensthorpe is a community restricted infill village there are no concerns regarding large development but it might be the right time to consider updating the Village Design Statement.  The village needs to consider the benefits and consider the costs and time.  The chairman welcomed comments from the floor.  C Boardman said that a Neighbourhood Plan will be hugely expensive to produce and not easy to get adopted.  She suggested that the village should consider a ‘Rural Hierarchy Development Document’, this is much simpler.  It is a paper that documents how parishioners see their village and can be attached to the ‘Local Framework’.  She suggested that the council approach DDC for information.

The chairman closed the meeting thanking all who attended and contributed to the meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.23pm
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